Friends of the Van Duzen

PO Box 315, Carlotta, CA 95528
707-768-3189 stein@humboldt1.com
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October 25, 2004

Ms. Catherine Kuhlman, Executive Officer

Water Quality Control Board, Region 1

5550 Skylane Blvd.,Suite A
Santa Rosa, CA 95403

Dear Ms. Kuhlman,

From April through September of this year, Pacific Lumber Company filed plans pertaining to the Van Duzen watershed for nearly 3000 acres of timber harvest. This was in addition to 5500 acres already harvested from 1999-2004. All of these plans have been approved by CDF and accepted by  California Dept.of Fish and Game and the Water Quality Control Board Region 1. Now, an additional 1500-2000 acres of plans including amendments to cut closer to the riparian buffer zones in the Van Duzen are moving rapidly through the CDF system. If all of the PALCO plans filed are approved, then over 10,000 acres of harvest area will have been harvested in the first seven years of the Headwaters Agreeement.

During the summer, I attended the Waste Discharge meetings in Santa Rosa, and spent a great deal of time discussing the deteriorating situation with the Region 1 Board as well as with Mark Neely of the Headwaters Unit, Water Quality staff, and yourself. 

During this time, I wrote several newspaper articles, circulated information to the community in the Van Duzen Basin, and wrote major legislators expressing my concern for the health and well being of this river system.  I also suggested possible actions that could be taken by your agency to protect the beneficial uses of water.

I am an advocate of the work of the Water Quality Boards, and have written letters in support of your agency to the governor. I am in receipt of your letter to Pacific Lumber Company regarding waste discharge requirements, and believe that Water Quality is beginning to make efforts on behalf of the Van Duzen and its severe sediment problem. I am aware of the monumental task of restoring the beneficial uses of water in Freshwater and Elk, and the shortage of staff to accomplish this Herculean task as well as protecting the 6th watershed, the Van Duzen, and other impaired water bodies on the North Coast.

For the past 5 years, I have been the THP watch person for the Friends of the Van Duzen. I have worked diligently to keep track of the latest barrage of THPs, sent notices to Mr.Neely, and was advised that Water Quality staff would participate in Van Duzen PHIs, and would consider taking action to protect the beneficial uses of water in the Van Duzen.

Upon review of the 15 Timber Harvest plans filed by PALCO from 4/4/04 – 9/30/04 and in talks with California Dept.of Forestry staff, it came to my attention that Water Quality did not participate in the PHIs, nor did they take any Non Concurrent action as is their right. Representatives of Friends of the Van Duzen were present at the 10 September second review hearings which were attended by WQ staff. We were witness to your positions expressing concern for the accelerated rates of harvest, the lack of a proper cumulative impact analysis now that the SYP was ruled invalid, the need for waste discharge requirements in the Van Duzen, and the issues related to the Variable Retention silvacultural method. 

However, no action was taken by Water Quality to insure that the beneficial uses of water would be met in the Van Duzen watershed. Therefore, it is assumed that you gave approval to 3000 acres of new timber harvest plans in the Van Duzen without exercising your right of Non-Concurrence and the subsequent ability to file an objection under SB810. 

Today, timber harvest plans are continuing to be filed by Pacific Lumber Company in the Van Duzen with no proper cumulative impact analysis in place. Option A has never been approved, and now MiniOption A has been fabricated to substantiate the cutting of 40-50 year old stands through Variable Retention. Under CDF Option A, Palco has been given the right to use Variable Retention on any aged stands in the Van Duzen. The analysis by Friends of the Van Duzen shows that for 33% of Pacific Lumber Company’s holdings in the Van Duzen (the Watershed Analysis Area from Hydesville to Swains Flat not including Yager), a total of 24,934 WAA acres will have been harvested in the 1st seven years following the Headwaters Agreement. With new plans coming every day, the analysis of Friends of the Van Duzen shows that with approval of all plans proposed by Palco, over 40% of the timber harvest acres in the watershed are slated for timber harvest in the 1st decade following the Headwaters Agreement. These actions are being conducted in the Coastal Range, the most erosive region of its size anywhere in the United States. 

With new plans coming every day by PALCO, Green Diamond, and now Sierra Pacific, the lower region of the Van Duzen from Grizzly Creek to the mouth of the Eel is in danger of suffering irreparable harm. Today, we are seeing the lowest flows in memory, our monitoring projects have shown high turbidity affecting the survival of the remaining salmon population, and there is no end in sight. 

As conditions in the North Coast demand ever increasing Water Quality staff time, and as your region encompasses a large geographic area, may I suggest that you consider placing a small office in Humboldt County. That is, of course, when pressing budget issues and CPR review issues subside.

Please discuss this letter with your staff.  We are requesting an official response from your division to Friends of the Van Duzen. We would appreciate meeting with you in mid to late December, outlining a written plan defining Water Quality’s strategy for the Van Duzen, and presenting tentative time tables for protecting beneficial uses of water in the Van Duzen River Basin. We would like to invite a staff member to present water quality information to our membership meeting in late January at the Carlotta Grange Hall.

Water Quality has the legislative power to protect the beneficial uses of water in the Van Duzen. Water Quality is aware of the latest tactic by Palco and CDF to compile a document called MiniOption A which consists of 15 plans from around the North Coast, with 11 plans from the Van Duzen River. Mini Option A represents harvesting 2,668 acres on the North Coast. Many of these plans use a silvacultural method called Variable Retention, that can result in the harvestingof tree stands as young as 35-45 years of age.. 

We are aware that Water Quality filed a Non Concurrence on Plan 04-168 in the Elk River Basin. We see many similarities between the two watersheds, Elk and the Van Duzen and the issues related to variable retention, increased sedimentation, and impaired water quality. 

 Recommendation 11 of the Non Concurrence states:

“We anticipate that the proposed accelerated variable retention harvest for this area will contribute to the cumulative adverse impacts already present in the watershed. Any additional activities that result in soil transport into the nearby watercourse are in violation of Basin Plan standards.”

Page 3 of the Non Concurrence addresses the continual conflict between Water Quality and the California Department of Forestry.  It states, “As a final note we remind the Director that section III(4) of the Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) between the State Water Resources Control Board, Designated Regional Boards, and the Department of Forestry and Fire Protection states:

 The Department will give deference to the findings and recommendations of the Regional Board regarding:

(1) potential effects of proposed timber harvest operations on water quality and the beneficial uses of                               

      water.

(2) compliance of proposed timber operations with applicable Basin Plan requirements; and

(3) water quality protection measures (and) mitigation measures… needed to assure maintenance, protection and restoration of water quality and compliance with Basin Plan requirements. 

Clearly this provision of the MOU has not been adequately followed by CDF during the review of this THP. We urge the Director to provide the promised deference to our findings and recommendations.

We are studying the Van Duzen plans under MiniOption A and filing public comment on them. Our analysis shows that Head of Hely Plan 04-238 and Achilles Hely Ammendment 1-02-157 are two of the most damaging plans to beneficial uses of water on the North Coast. These plans are in the headwaters of Hely Creek, a salmon bearing stream, and the only major tributary that flows year round in the lower Van Duzen drainage. These plans are adjacent and seem to connect as one unit. Plans also call for new road construction. During our 1st major storm of the winter on Oct. 19th, water samples collected from our monitoring station on Hely Creek showed turbidity beyond 1000 NTU’s with disturbing amounts of sediment. We would appreciate Water Quality’s participation in many of the Van Duzen plans but especially plans that  impact the Hely Creek drainage.  Redwood House Road 04-231 is a very large plan covering 453.9 acres including 123 acres in the Class 11 riparian 0 -100 feet. All three plans are in quadrant T2NR2E. The cumulative impact of harvesting this much timber in such a short period of time while building new roads, would, in our opinion, cause irreparable damage to the Hely Creek Watershed. 

Other plans that concern us include HO5 04-230 in which harvesting is slated above a huge mass wasting area in the Corbett Creek watershed. This is the same subwatershed that PALCO was recently fined $80,000 for poor culverts, for depositing sediment into the creek, and for imperiling a salmon bearing creek. 

Also in the same quadrant (T2N2E) is a 200 acre Cummings Creek amendment plan which has resurfaced as 04-239 that would impact 200 acres in the upper reaches of Cummings Creek. Per unit area, Cummings Creek is probably the most heavily logged tributary of any in PALCO’s holdings with a Disturbance Index of 0.70. 

These and the many other plans affecting the Van Duzen watershed are causing citizens to become extremely concerned for the future health and well being of the Van Duzen Basin. Friends of the Van Duzen is distressed by the cumulative impacts of accelerated timber harvesting particularly in the HelyCreek, Cummings Creek, and Grizzly Creek subbasins. Plans are coming so fast that it is difficult to keep track of them. We are doing the best that we can, but need your involvement to protect the beneficial uses of water in this damaged system. 

Thank you for your participation in this critical process of insuring water quality in the Van Duzen and the North Coast Rivers. We look forward to hearing from you. 

Respectfully,

Sal Steinberg

Community Coordinator

Friends of the Van Duzen

Paul Trichillo

Environmental Analyst

Van Duzen River Basin

Friends of the Van Duzen

Cc: Bob Klamp, Division Chief, Water Quality Control Board Region 1

      Mark Neely, Region 1 Headwaters Forest 

      William R. Massey, Chairman, Region 1 Board of Directors

      Celeste Cantu, Director State Water Quality

      Senator Wes Chesbro, State Senator 2nd District

      Assemblywoman Patty Berg

      Senator Byron Sher

      Senator Kuhl

      Senator John Burton

